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 Haverford College Faculty Meeting Minutes 
 

October 22, 2015             Israel Burshatin, Clerk 
 
   
 
Moment of silence. 
 
Action I. Approval of the minutes of Sept. 10, 2015, with the following change in the 
AAC report, (p. 3, top of page): “We have already enhanced College funds to assist 
employees with extremely high co-pays.” 
 

I. Reports, Items for Action, and Items for discussion. 
 

1. Phil Meneely, for EPC: new courses, spring 2016 (att. doc.) 
 
The courses were presented; the Clerk read them out course by course and 
asked for comments; there were no comments. 

 
Action  II:  The faculty approved the recommendations of EPC for new courses. 
 

2. Casey Londergan and Laura McGrane, faculty reps. to the Board (att. doc.) 
 
An update on the Campaign: we have reached about $208,700,000 of the goal 
of $225,000,000.  [The President later announced that we are now at 
$210,000,000, because another big gift just came in.]  Now is the time for the 
big push toward the final goal; the major big gifts have now weighed in. It 
will now be the slow and steady smaller accumulations which will get us 
there. 
 
Is the Faculty going to weigh in here? If so, NOW is the time. We are at now 
about a 23% level of faculty participation in the Campaign. (For comparison, 
the Alumni usually contribute about 50%, and the Board almost 100%.) 
Alumni and Board campaign behavior is very much affected by the level of 
faculty contribution to the campaign (by the %-percentage-level, not the $-
amount level, of course: they know perfectly well what faculty salaries look 
like, especially in the early stages of an academic career.) Board and Alumni 
(even very young alumni) are contributing to the Campaign because of their 
faith in the mission of the College; they are impressed and influenced by 
evidence (in terms of percentage of faculty support) of the faculty’s 
commitment also.  
 
COMMENTS (several): By making a contribution, the faculty is making a 
statement about its commitment. It is always possible to specify the items to 
which one wants one’s contribution to apply, such as “student financial aid, 
the (Blank) program, general budget expenses,” etc. “I once, as a youngster on 



 2 

a tight budget, was skeptical, but now I am older and wiser and see the value 
of even the smallest contribution to express my belief in the College’s 
mission.” Etc. 
 

3. Assoc. Provost Richard Freedman, for the Institutional Effectiveness 
Committee [IEC] (att. docs.), in particular: Student Learning Assessment, in 
respect to our Periodic Review Report (PRR) to Middle States 
 
What are your reactions to these documents?  
 
QUESTION: How do we understand the phrases “products of learning” and 
“learning goals?” REPLY: “Learning goals” are our goals, which we have 
specified and which we need to defend (such as experience with oral 
presentations in the capstone courses, language knowledge, general education 
requirements, and so on.) “Selected student outputs “ refers to the assessment 
of how we achieve these goals (of which we need some measure.) One doesn’t 
expect a changed process, but rather a “fixing” (where needed) of what we 
already do. 
 
QUESTION:  What role will Student Course Evaluations play? Will they be 
used by Middle States, or used in any way outside the campus? REPLY: 
These are something else, as part of an assessment by us of what we have 
taught them. Middle States wants us to have a process of assessment, one 
which addresses the problems which we ourselves find; Middle States does 
not want to read our tools of assessment. 
 
COMMENT (PROVOST): I wish to note that, in the 2010 Self Study for our 
Middle States Accreditation, there was a recommendation for standardized 
questions on course evaluations. We haven’t implemented this and have not 
thought through what to do with such data from the Course Evaluations.  
 
COMMENT: The IEC seems to be just tacked on to our committee structure, 
as its membership list shows. It is not clear how it fits in to that structure. 
REPLY: EPC is part of the IEC and discussion always follows EPC rules. 
IEC’s job is to make sure that there is a structure which does what we want. 
The work we did on the Teagle Grant several years ago has prepared us for 
this process. We note: the College has to provide support for the faculty to do 
this in a sustainable way; some of this assessment work takes many hands and 
much time. 
 
COMMENT: It should be pointed out that a lot of this Middle States 
language comes from the setting of large institutions which use standardized 
assessments; small liberal arts colleges like us are different. We should keep 
focused on the things which are valuable to us, and not think so much about 
things which are “required.”  
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II. Report of the President 
 

The recent Board meeting had a session devoted to the question of how it can 
partner more effectively with Senior Staff, in order to focus on major strategic 
discussions. 
 
The Board is also interested in creating a continuous loop between Board 
committees and its broader agenda, so that Board discussions can develop a 
holistic sense of the relationship between the various issues it takes up.  
 
The Board would like also to find opportunities for a sustained Board-College 
focus: how do we best represent the College’s aims to the outside world? And 
the Board leadership has emphasized how much they want to engage with the 
faculty. 
 
Work on VCAM and Sharpless is moving apace, and thanks go to the 
leadership teams on these projects. These are crucial months for achieving 
progress ensuring that the projects are completed on scope, on budget, and on 
time. Buildings, if done well,  are important protagonists of our curriculum; 
they are Our Living Legacy and so we have a responsibility to effectively 
align program and design for the next generations.  
 
The Campaign is the vehicle for realizing these and other goals of the 
Strategic Plan. We are now at $210,000,000; we wish to reach $218,000,000 
by the end of the year. We need lots of small gifts to do it. Though credited to 
the previous campaign, it is worth pausing to note that we have recently 
received a $6,000,000 gift from the John Whitehead estate, for the needs of 
the general budget. Recent gifts from the Lives That Speak campaign include 
$2,000,000 for endowed scholarships; $1,500,000 for capital projects 
including $400,000 for the Music renovation (which will be matched with a 
gift from the Jaharis Family Fund);  and a new endowed fund in honor of 
Professor Sidney Perloe (emeritus, Psychology.) We have also received 
$1,500,000 from an anonymous donor toward the endowment, new funds for 
student financial aid, and new funds for Presidential initiatives to enhance 
multicultural diversity and an environmentally sustainable campus. 

 
For all of this, we would like to express our appreciation for the fine job 
which is being done by Institutional Advancement under the leadership of 
Ann West Figueredo,  [’84.]. 
 
I would now like to introduce our new Director for Human Resources, Muriel 
Brisbon. 
 

III. Report of the Provost (att. doc.) 
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I want to point out a new initiative: a concerted association between the 
Provost’s office and the Library in highlighting faculty scholarship. Roberto 
Castillo-Sandoval (Spanish) will give the first Provost/Library Talk on Nov. 
11 (with a changed time, 6 p.m.) Jill Stauffer will give the second talk on Nov. 
18, at 4:15.  
 
Do note Family and Friends Weekend Oct. 30-31. 
 
We have already approved over 40 Distinguished Visitors Fund proposals for 
the year; we are using the funds, so get on to any new ones you are 
contemplating. 
 
The Board is really interested in more opportunities for meeting with the 
faculty. We are discussing ways to do this. COMMENTS: Board-Faculty 
dinners (with several Board members and one or two faculty, at a faculty 
house) were fun and a good way to really talk about issues which were on 
everyone’s mind. Expressions of appreciation were also voiced for the one-
big-Board/Faculty dinner which we had several years ago, in the Zubrow 
Commons, with many scattered tables of an intermixed 8 people. (The 
reduction in the number of annual Board meetings from 4 to 3 does put 
pressure on the occasion for these meetings. But it was noted that they DO 
have to eat dinner! At dinner at this last Board meeting, the newly-appointed 
tenure-track faculty were introduced to the Board.)  What other mechanisms 
and venues can we imagine? 
 

IV. Open Question Period 
 
No questions were raised. 

 
Adjourned at 5:25 p.m. 
      Linda Gerstein, Secretary to the Faculty 

 
 

 
 


